	Minutes of a meeting of  Bridford Parish Council held at Bridford Village Hall on Monday 4 October 2021 at 7.00pm
Present: Cllrs J Padgham (Chairman), R Dowding, A Lord, S Purser, K Gervers, K McCrea, Mrs J P Banks (Clerk) and two  members of the public.  Cnty Cllr Brook attended for part of the meeting

	1
	APOLOGIES :  Cllr E Gallagher

	2
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST -  none

	3
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – a Parishioner has written to Devon County Council about the blocked drains on Pound Lane and has received a response from the Highways Officer  advising that no action will currently be taken as there is no risk of any properties being flooded by the overflowing water.  See item 14 (County Councillors report)
The Clerk has received a request for an “Unsuitable for HGV’s” sign to be erected at the end of the lane on the Moretonhampstead road leading to Westcott following an incident when a fire engine got stuck.  This will be discussed at the next meeting between the Clerk and the Highways Officer.

A Parishioner representing the residents of Oxenpark Gate addressed the Parish Council regarding the current situation with property owners on this development and in response to a suggestion at a previous Parish Council meeting about the possibility of car parking on the grass in front of houses 1 – 4 Oxenpark gate.    All property owners are members of a management company but this has not been handed over by the building contractor and remains registered in his name.  The management company should have been handed over on completion of the housing development, but nothing has happened to date and the developer retains ownership at this point.  When it is handed over it will be tidied up and the hedge laid.  Residents would not be open to the idea of the grass area to be used for parking and a charging point for electric vehicles.   The electricity junction box on the grass verge has been disconnected, is obsolete and will be removed in due course by Western Power.

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	4
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 6 September 2021, as a true and accurate record of the meeting

	5
	PLAYPARK  - work is progressing on the boundary fence.  The Play Park is owned by Teignbridge and managed by the Parish Council.  Teignbridge to be asked for a copy of the lease.  The Parish Council has been advised of an accident at the Play Park when a child slipped on the climbing frame apparatus and became stuck between the bars.  The mother of the child came to the rescue and the child was not hurt.  The child’s mother wished to bring it to the attention of the Parish Council to see if steps can be taken to ensure it doesn’t happen again.    The Chairman is meeting with the mother and child at the Play Park this week to ascertain exactly what happened so that the Parish Council can decide what action to take. 
The Parish Council has obtained quotes for parts to repair the ‘swinging steps’ apparatus.  It was agreed to accept the quote from Playdale (£1,140 plus VAT) and that the parts will now be ordered.

	6
	ALLOTMENTS – another tenant has given up their plot.  There are now two half plots vacant which will be advertised.  The annual invoices have been sent out.

	7
	BUS SHELTER – the local Scout group to be contacted to see if they would be interested in a project to decorate the interior of the bus shelter.

	8
	PARKING – people will always park as close as they can to their properties.  The Parish Council could spend a lot of money providing parking that will not be used and it does not wish to take away green spaces.  The Parish Council has discussed and explored various options including the installation of electric charging points but there is not a lot it can do and it is not proposed to take any further action at the current tine.

	9
	HIGHWAYS ISSUES   the Clerk to arrange an onsite  meeting with the Highways Officer to discuss  road subsidence at Neadon Lane,  a “Not Suitable for HGV’s”  notice at the end of the lane from Westcott to Thorns Cross and a mirror on the B3193 at the bottom of Neadon Lane.

Highways has responded to the Parish Council’s suggestion of a mini roundabout at the junction of Neadon Lane and the Moretonhampstead road by stating that is very unlikely to be an option due to the complexities and cost.                                      

	10
	PARISH WILDLIFE VOLUNTEER WARDEN – no interest in this vacancy to date.  This could be a shared job.  Cllr McCrea is to attend an online “Wild about Teignbridge” meeting next week and will raise the issue to find out more information.  Details of the vacancy will be published again in Unity, the Bridford website, the notice board and on the Teign Valley Face Book page.

	11
	GRASS CUTTING – no success to date in securing a contractor for next year.  A letter has been sent to a local contractor.  Awaiting a response.  Details of another contractor in the Valley were advised to the Clerk who will get in touch with them to see if they are interested.    A suggestion was made that if the grass cutting contract was better paid, would the current contractor continue?  This will be explored. Another suggestion was to keep the Play Park grass cut on a regular basis but to let the verges grow to encourage wildlife and flowers, cutting say, once a year.  Further discussions at the next Parish Council meeting.

	12
	MEETINGS ATTENDED / ONLINE – Cllr Dowding attended a meeting of the Bridford Trust.  A copy of the Trust’s Annual Report has been circulated to Parish Councillors.  Cllr Dowding reported that topsoil is to be scraped off the car park and a new all year round surface installed.  Speaking about the Village Hall, Cllr Dowding advised that a contract has been agreed for the floor to be resurfaced. Progress is being made with Wi-Fi.   The gas oven in the kitchen originally purchased for use during power cuts is to be removed and the plan is to change to an electrical unit.
Cllr Padgham attended an online Chairman’s training session.  A number of questions were put forward by attendees and the meeting was considered most beneficial..

	13
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT -  

Newton Abbot Bradley lane to be developed after many years of discussion. Should provide 40% social / affordable housing. The Walking and Cycling consultation has closed.
October half term sports camps at Dawlish and Newton Abbot leisure centres available, book online. Free training for Landlords on Thursday Oct 21st, book online. TDC has no current fuel issues for refuse vehicles. Dogs now allowed on beaches.  Stoptober, stop smoking campaign now live, see online help to give up smoking.  Flu and covid jabs now available.  72 rooms Travelodge agreed for Newton Abbot.  Platinum Jubilee website open for Queen’s jubilee in 2022.

	Cnty Cllr Brook joined the meeting at 8.02pm.  He was welcomed by the Chairman and invited to speak.

	14
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT – the Corporate Structure & Scrutiny Committee met, highlighting loneliness and poverty in Devon.  Loneliness does not just affect older people. An extensive report on various subjects.  A Consultancy document is out on climate change policy for Devon.  The assembly has concluded in its report that for Devon to meet its current proposed zero position by 2030, this will not happen without cash assistance.  The transport infrastructure has got to improve. A lack of bus drivers is proving a strain on the current situation.  The road and rail network has to function extremely well if zero carbon is going to be met.  The Okehampton railway is going to be online in the near future.  Tavistock and Cullompton are putting in a bid for a rail connection.  A huge emphasis has been put on buying local.  Central Government has said that we have reduced our carbon output by 40% but the true figure is 15%.  Highways has reported that it has done exceptionally well during the summer.  However, they are thirty members of staff down which is putting a strain on the system.  There is a full complement of salt / grit for the winter and the machines have been upgraded.  The position regarding Children & Young Peoples Services is still inadequate.  The County is working extremely hard to resolve the position. It has to be acknowledged that the biggest problem is not money but a shortage of trained social workers and foster carers. Two new members of staff have been sourced to lead these services.  A pay increase for DCC staff is in the pipeline. A full Council meeting later on this week when there will be a number of motions put forward which will be put to Cabinet.
The Parish Council brought to Cllr Brook’s attention the response from DCC Highways re the blocked drains on Pound Lane (item 3 earlier on the agenda).  With DCC’s refusal to put Bridford back on the primary gritting route, the hill is the Parish Council’s responsibility with regards to ice and snow. Standing water has to be removed to prevent the road surface becoming an ice rink.  The drains are blocked solid and need to be cleared to prevent overflow on the hill, before the arrival of winter conditions.  Cllr Brook agreed to speak with Highways in an attempt to resolve the matter.

	Cnty Cllr Brook left the meeting at 8.20pm

	DNPA PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION - none

	DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION 

	15
	THORN FARM, BRIDFORD – Grant of Conditional Planning Permission re conversion of barn / change of use to holiday accommodation including parking, terrace and garden (DNPA ref. 0348/21)

	16
	ANY PLANNING DECISION NOTIFICATIONS RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA

STONE FARM COTTAGE – Grant of Conditional Planning re alterations to existing dwelling to include cladding, altered fenestration, infill under first floor overhang, new parking area, ground floor terrace, relocation of front door,  internal alterations and associated works (DNPA ref. 0291/21)

	 FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	17
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 6 September 2021 
Current account

Investment account
	5,678.79
3,769.19
9,447.98

	18
	INCOME
TDC 2nd Half of Annual Precept
	4,250.00
4,250.00

	19
	EXPENDITURE
Mrs J P Banks re Clerk’s salary September  2021
Mrs J P Banks Admin Expenditure      1 Jul – 30 Sept 2021   129.39
                        Use of Home as Office 1 Jul – 30 Sept 2021     78.00

HMRC Clerk’s PAYE Quarter ended 5 October 2021

Bridford Village Hall re use of meeting room Jul-Sept 2021                      24.00
                                    re contribution to PO services rent Jul – Sept 2021 52.00

DALC re Webinar Chairman Training Cllr J Padgham 30.00 + 6.00 VAT

	      247.30
      207.39

      185.40      
       76.00

       36.00
     752.09

	20
	ACCOUNT BALANCES  4 October 2021 
Current account

Investment account


	9,176.70
3,769.19

12,945.89

	
	Balances include earmarked funds (£2,081.47):  £135 refundable allotment deposits / £126 Village Garden / £264.76 Clothing Bank  /  £1,555.71 Play Park 

	
	Cllr Dowding, delegated by the Chairman, confirmed that he had agreed the bank 

reconciliation to the financial records as at 1 October 2021.  The Parish Council resolved to accept the accounting figures and authorise the expenditure, proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Gervers, all in agreement.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

	21
	ARRANGE PARISH PLAN REVIEW – deferred from September PC meeting.  A list of dates to be circulated to Parish Councillors in order set a date convenient for the majority.

	22
	MATTERS RELATING TO LOCAL PLAN RESPONSE FROM DNPA deferred from September PC meeting.  Cllr Purser proposed, following the Chairman’s meeting with DNPA’s Dan Janota, that whilst fully acknowledging Cllr Dowding’s input, the Parish Council should now draw a line under discussions on the Local Plan and move forward in a spirit of co-operation.  This was seconded by Cllr Gervers.  Agreed by a majority of four with two abstentions. 

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 
	

	23
	GRIT / SALT SPREADER – the machine has had a safety check in situ but due to its current location in the barn, it has not yet been possible to test it.   The annual plea for volunteers, particularly drivers, will go out again in Unity, the notice board and the village website.  The more volunteers who are available, the less often they will be called on to go out.  

	24
	NOTICE OF ROAD CLOSURE – Westcott Lane to Toll Cottage, Doccombe from Monday 1 November until Friday 12 November to enable Devon Highways to undertake drainage works. A signposted alternative diversion route will be in place.

	25
	NEW FUNDING AVAILABLE for those self-isolating.  Grants of up to £5,000 for small projects and £20,000 for larger projects can be used to help those self-isolating with things such as:  caring responsibilities / accessing food and other supplies / practical tasks such as dog walking / mental health and wellbeing support to address things like loneliness and boredom.

	26
	ANY ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	27
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – concern voiced over the closure today of the B3193 by Western Power with no prior notification being received.  A further closure will be needed to take down further trees and for work to be undertaken on the overhead cables.
A Parish Councillor referred to the Bridford Trust Annual Report and asked if the proposed exercise apparatus would be subject to annual health and safety checks.  It was confirmed that the project to install the apparatus will not now be going ahead.

	28                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING – Monday 1st November at 7.00pm at the Village Hall.  

…………………………………………….Chairman  ………………………………….2021


